#### CITY GOVERNMENT OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS OF CITY COUNCIL SAVANNAH, GEORGIA

The regular meeting of Council was held this date at 2:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited in unison followed by the Invocation by Dyanne Reese, Clerk of Council.

**PRESENT:** Mayor Eddie W. DeLoach, Presiding

Mayor Pro-Tem Carol Bell

Alderman Julian Miller, Chairman of Council Brian Foster, Vice-Chairman of Council

Aldermen Bill Durrence, Van Johnson, II, Tony Thomas

Estella Shabazz and John Hall

City Manager, Rob Hernandez City Attorney W. Brooks Stillwell

Assistant City Attorney Lester B. Johnson, III Assistant City Attorney William Shearouse

Upon motion of Alderman Bell, seconded by Alderman Shabazz, unanimous approval was given for the Mayor to sign an affidavit and resolution on Personnel, Litigation and Real Estate for an Executive Session held today where no votes were taken. (**SEE RESOLUTIONS**)

#### **MINUTES**

Upon motion of Alderman Bell, seconded by Alderman Shabazz, and unanimously carried the summary/final minutes for the City Manager's briefing of March 2, 2017 was approved.

Upon motion of Alderman Bell, seconded by Alderman Shabazz, and unanimously carried the summary/final minutes for the City Council meeting of March 2, 2017 was approved.

#### **APPEARANCES**

Rockland County Emerald Society Pipes and Drums appeared to receive a proclamation designating March 16, 2017, as "Rockland County Emerald Society Pipes and Drums Day" in Savannah. Mayor DeLoach presented them with a Proclamation

Dr. Cheryl Dozier, SSU President, Mr. Sterling Steward Jr., Athletic Director, Mr. Tim Grant, Cheerleading Coach and the Savannah State University Cheerleading Team, appeared to be recognized for winning the Level 4 Division, Open 4 category at the CHEERSPORT Nationals. This is the first time that a Historically Black College and University (HBCU) has won a national CHEERSPORT event.

#### <u>LEGISLATIVE REPORTS</u> ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSE HEARINGS

As advertised, the following alcoholic license petitions were heard. No one appeared in objection to the issuance of these licenses.

John Buckovich for Museum Café, LLC t/a Museum Cafe, requesting liquor, beer and wine (drink) license with Sunday sales at 601 Turner Street, which is located between Martin Luther King Jr. Boulevard and Fahm Street in District 1. The applicant plans to operate a restaurant within the museum. (New management/existing business). Hearing closed upon motion of Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried. Approved upon motion of Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Thomas, per the City Manager's recommendation.

Gregory Webb for Moving Forward Management t/a Own Time Sports and Comedy Grill, requesting liquor, beer and wine (drink) license with Sunday sales at 4429 Skidaway Road, which is located between La Roche Avenue and Bayberry Drive in District 3. The applicant plans to operate a restaurant. (New owner/existing business) Alderman Hall asked Mr. Webb if he recently met with members in the neighborhood. He replied yes. Alderman Hall stated they expect him to operate a clean and safe establishment. Hearing closed upon motion of Alderman Hall, seconded by Alderman Shabazz, and unanimously carried. Approved upon motion of Alderman Hall, seconded by Alderman Shabazz, per the City Manager's recommendation.

Karan Patel for S & D Grandsons, Inc. t/a Quick Shop #5, requesting beer and wine (package) license at 9137 White Bluff Road, which is located between Television Circle and Montgomery Crossroad in District 5. The applicant plans to operate a convenience store. (New owner/existing business) Hearing closed upon motion of Alderman Shabazz, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried. Approved upon motion of Alderman Shabazz, seconded by Alderman Thomas, per the City Manager's recommendation.

#### **ZONING HEARINGS**

Amendment to the Historic District Zoning Ordinance (Sec.8-3030 (n)) Design Standards to Incorporate a Tree Lawn Ordinance (MPC File No. 16-004372-ZA). Petitioner Philip Perrone is requesting to amend text to the City of Savannah Zoning Ordinance for Section 8-3030 (n) (Historic District Design Standards) "to create the first and only ordinance which preserves and protects tree lawns and tree wells for the greater public good." The proposed text amendment seeks to include requirements for "...a tree lawn or tree well to be established or restored for any new construction or substantial rehabilitation" within the Historic District. The intent is to prevent the continued loss and deterioration of tree lawns in the event of in-fill development.

The proposed ordinance requires a tree lawn to be restored or constructed if:

- There is new construction of a principal or accessory building which abuts a street right of way (excluding lanes)
- Any addition of at least 500 square feet to a principal or accessory building which abuts a street right of way (excluding lanes)
- Rehabilitation of an existing building(s) which abuts a street right of way increases the fair market value of the building(s) by at least 50% according to the most recent tax record from the Chatham County Board of Assessors.

The Planning Commission recommended approval of the request to amend Article B, Section 8-3030 (n), which incorporates a Tree Lawn Ordinance into the Historic District Zoning Ordinance. (Continued from the meeting of February 16, 2017) Mr. Perrone appeared and offered to withdraw the petition before it was denied. He stated he was a part of a task force for the past 3 months which revised the Tree lawn Ordinance. He stated a Tree Lawn Compliance and Policy Manual has been created as a guide for citizens and business owners.

Amendment to the City of Savannah Zoning Ordinance Sections 8-3028 (Victorian District), 8-3029 (Cuyler-Brownsville District), and 8-3222 (Mid-City District) to Incorporate a Tree Lawn Ordinance (MPC File No. 16-005130-ZA). Petitioner Philip Perrone wishes "to create the first and only ordinance which preserves and protects tree lawns and tree wells for the greater public good." The proposed text amendment seeks to include requirements for "...a tree lawn or tree well to be established or restored for any new construction or substantial rehabilitation" within four of Savannah's Historic Districts. The intent is to prevent the continued loss and deterioration of tree lawns commonly resulting from in-fill development.

The proposed ordinance requires a tree lawn to be restored or constructed if:

- There is new construction of a principal or accessory building which abuts a street right of way (excluding lanes)
- Any addition of at least 500 square feet to a principal or accessory building which abuts a street right of way (excluding lanes)
- Rehabilitation of an existing building(s) which abuts a street right of way increases the fair market value of the building(s) by at least 50% according to the most recent tax record from the Chatham County Board of Assessors.

The Planning Commission recommended approval of the request to amend Article B, Section 8-3028, Section 8-3029, and Section 8-3222 to incorporate a Tree Lawn Ordinance into the Victorian Planned Neighborhood Conservation District, Cuyler-Brownsville Planned Neighborhood Conservation District, and Mid-City District Zoning Ordinances. (**Continued from the meeting of February 16, 2017**) Mr. Perrone appeared and offered to withdraw the petition before it was denied. He stated he was a part of a task force for the past 3 months which revised the Tree lawn Ordinance. He stated a Tree Lawn Compliance and Policy Manual has been created as a guide for citizens and business owners.

Gordon Denney, Park and Tree Director appeared stating when a subdivision is built it will have its own street tree requirements. The Tree Ordinance that is being considered will focus

on the non-residential and multifamily areas.

Rezone 121.53 Acres on Jimmy DeLoach Parkway From PUD-C (Planned Unit Development Community) Zoning Classification to a P-I-L (Planned Light Industrial) Zoning Classification (MPC Reference File No. 16-005458-CPA). ALFA Mutual Insurance Co., Owner Ralph Forbes (Thomas &Hutton), agent for petitioner, seeks to rezone 121.53 acres of land on Jimmy DeLoach Parkway, between Benton Boulevard and Highlands Boulevard, from a PUD-C (Planned Unit Development-Community) zoning classification to a P-I-L (Planned Light Industrial) zoning classification. The petitioner also seeks to remove the property from the Godley Station Master Plan. The Property Identification Numbers are: 2-1016-02-066 & 067.

The rezoning is requested to allow the petitioner to construct a multi-warehouse development with upwards of 1.6 million square feet of building area.

A related Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map amendment is also on the agenda to change the future land use classification from Commercial-Regional to Industrial-Light (File No. 16-005458-CPA). (Continued from the meeting of February 16, 2017) Recommend continuance to the meeting of March 30, 2017. Continued upon motion of Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

Amendment to the Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map From a Commercial Regional Classification to an Industry-Light Classification (MPC Reference File No. 16-005592-ZA). ALFA Mutual Insurance Co., Owner Ralph Forbes (Thomas & Hutton), agent requesting an amendment to the Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map to change the land use classification from Commercial-Regional to Industrial-Light for 121.53 acres of land on the north side of Jimmy DeLoach Parkway between Benton Boulevard and Highlands Boulevard. (Property Identification Numbers 2-1016-02-066 & 067).

This amendment is related to a rezoning petition (File No. 16-005592-ZA) submitted by ALFA Mutual Insurance Co., LLC to allow the construction of a multi-warehouse development. The map amendment/rezoning is also on the agenda to change the zoning classification from PUD-C (Planned Unit Development-Community) to P-I-L (Planned Light Industrial) (File No. 16-005592-ZA). The zoning classification must be consistent with the Future Land Use Map classification. (Continued from the meeting of February 16, 2017) Recommend continuance to the meeting of March 30, 2017. Continued upon motion of Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

Robert McCorkle, III as Agent for Von Trapp Animal Lodge, LLC – (MPC Reference File No. 17-000480-ZA), requesting to rezone 6500 Waters Avenue from a PUD-IS-B (Planned Unit Development – Institutional) zoning classification to an O-I (Office Institutional) zoning classification. The subject property, 0.57 acres, is a vacant lot located on the east side of Waters Avenue at the intersection of Waters and Cornell Avenues, the site of a former plant nursery. The petitioner wishes to rezone the property from PUD-IS-B to O-I in order to establish a Use 25, animal hospital, veterinary clinic, animal boarding place, or animal

grooming salon. This proposed use is permitted by right in the O-I zoning district.

The site is surrounded by civic/institutional uses (churches), commercial (a beauty salon), and office uses (medical offices). The proposed use (an animal boarding kennel) will not adversely affect the nearby uses.

This rezoning is an effective "downzoning" of the property. The proposed use could be approved as a special use on the site by the Mayor and Aldermen, through a process similar to the rezoning requested. However, the proposed O-I zoning permits the proposed use "by right," and has fewer potential uses than the existing PUD-IS-B.

The MPC unanimously recommended approval of the proposed rezoning. Marcus Lotson, metropolitan Planning Commission appeared to briefly describe the petitioner's request. Alderman Miller asked if the petitioner met with the resident's in the neighborhood. Mr. Lotson replied they were properly notified and a sign was posted on the site, no one appeared in opposition. Hearing closed upon motion of Alderman Miller, seconded by Alderman Foster, and unanimously carried. Approved upon motion of Alderman Miller, seconded by Alderman Foster, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

## ORDINANCES First and Second Readings

Ordinance read for the first time in Council March 16, 2017, then by unanimous consent of Council read a second time, placed upon its passage, adopted and approved upon a motion by Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Durrence, and unanimously carried.

Text amendments to the Landscape and Tree Protection Ordinance (Section 8-11000) to include the creation, restoration, and maintenance of tree lawns citywide. The Park and Tree Department recommends amendments to incorporate tree lawn specifications and standards into the Design Requirements of the existing Landscape and Tree Protection Ordinance.

The text amendment includes requirements for the construction of a tree lawn or tree well "when a property is developed, rehabilitated, or improved for non-residential or multifamily purposes." By definition a tree lawn is "the linear space between the back of curb and the sidewalk for the planting of trees, flowers, grass, and shrubs" and a tree well is "an opening in sidewalks for the planting of trees." This amendment will also establish compliance and policy guidelines for their creation, restoration, and maintenance, whether being constructed in coordination with public development projects or by residents wanting to improve the space directly adjacent to their properties within the public rights of way.

Ardis Wood, member of the Tree Lawn Task Force appeared in support of the ordinance stating it is worthy of adoption.

G. Lind Taylor appeared in support of the ordinance stating it has enhanced the area where he serves and will be a welcomed entity to the community.

Mayor DeLoach thanked Mr. Perrone for all his hard work and dedication to the City of Savannah.

#### **Text Amendment to Sec. 8-11004 Definitions**

*Tree Lawn*. The linear space between the back of curb and sidewalk for planting trees, flowers, grass and shrubs. Tree lawns may be existing, reclaimed or newly developed. Because they are set aside for landscaping, tree lawns shall not be used for ornaments, fencing, lighting, artwork, or parking.

*Tree Well.* The opening in the sidewalk used for tree planting. It is usually smaller than a tree lawn, and is often used when the physical space between a building façade or the stoop of a building and the back of the curb remains after incorporating an ADA-compliant sidewalk does not allow sufficient space for a tree lawn. Like tree lawns, tree wells may either be existing, reclaimed or newly developed. Because they are set aside for landscaping, tree wells shall be used only for trees and no other objects, or parking.

#### Text Amendment to Sec. 8-11008 Design Requirements

- (1) Non-Residential and Multi-Family Development
  - (e) Tree Lawns.
    - i. The construction of a tree lawn is required when a property is developed, rehabilitated, or improved for non-residential or multifamily purposes. Tree lawns shall be new when established or restored as new when they existed historically or exist within the current nearby context in accordance with the Tree Lawn Policy Section of the Landscape and Tree Protection Ordinance Compliance Manual (Manual) and other applicable laws, codes, ordinances, and policies.
    - ii. When historic items or materials exist within a tree lawn, such as curbs, markers, monuments, and other objects, these items shall be preserved and remain in situ. If temporary removal or relocation of historic materials is necessary, this shall be noted on the development plans for review and approval by the appropriate City Department.
    - iii. The requirement of a tree lawn will depend on the available sidewalk space and accessibility for the disabled, as described in the **Manual**, and all applicable laws and policies. Depending on conditions described in the **Manual**, a tree well may be established in place of a tree lawn.

- iv. Tree lawns are for the planting of trees, shrubs, grass, and flowers as outlined in the Manual. The addition of any structure or item within the right-of-way will require an Encroachment Permit, with the exception of city maintained structures, such as fire hydrants, parking meters, and other structures.
- v. The construction of a tree lawn or tree well will require a Right-of-Way Permit.
- vi. If space or other restrictions, as discussed in the **Manual**, do not permit either tree lawns or tree wells, the development is exempt from these provisions.

**ADOPTED AND APPROVED: MARCH 16, 2017** 

#### **RESOLUTIONS**

# A RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND ALDERMEN OF THE CITY OF SAVANNAH AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO SIGN AFFIDAVIT OF EXECUTIVE SESSION.

BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and Aldermen of the City of Savannah as follows:

At the meeting held on the 16<sup>th</sup> day of March, 2017 the Council entered into a closed session for the purpose of discussing Personnel, Litigation and Real Estate. At the close of the discussions upon this subject, the Council reentered into open session and herewith takes the following action in open session:

- 1. The actions of Council and the discussions of the same regarding the matter set forth for the closed session purposes are hereby ratified;
- 2. Each member of this body does hereby confirms that to the best of his or her knowledge, the subject matter of the closed session was devoted to matters within the specific relevant exception(s) as set forth above;
- 3. The presiding officer is hereby authorized and directed to execute an affidavit, with full support of the Council in order to comply with O.C.G.A. §50-14-4(b); 17
- 4. The affidavit shall be included and filed with the official minutes of the meeting and shall be in a form as required by the statute.

**ADOPTED AND APPROVED: MARCH 16, 2017** 

#### **MISCELLANEOUS**

Appointments to Boards, Commissions and Authorities.

#### **Historic District Board of Review**

Upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Miller and unanimously carried Scott Cook, Debra Caldwell and Dwayne Stephens were appointed to the 3 Full Term positions ending March 31, 2020 on the Historic District Board of Review.

Upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Miller and unanimously carried Cynthia Matson was appointed to the Unexpired Term ending December 31, 2018 on the Historic District Board of Review.

#### **Metropolitan Planning Commission**

The following were recommended for appointment to the Metropolitan Planning Commission: George Woods and Karen Jarrett. A vote was taken on each applicant with the following results:

Aldermen Foster and Shabazz voted in favor of George Woods.

Mayor DeLoach, Aldermen Bell, Miller, Durrence, Johnson, Thomas and Hall voted in favor of Karen Jarrett.

Upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Miller and carried Karen Jarrett was appointed to the Metropolitan Planning Commission with a term ending date of December 31, 2019.

#### **Savannah Zoning Board of Appeals**

The following were recommended for appointment to the Savannah Zoning Board of Appeals: Eli Karatassos, Tonia Miller and David Moore. A vote was taken on each applicant with the following results:

Mayor DeLoach, Aldermen Miller, Durrence, and Foster voted in favor of Eli Karatassos Aldermen Bell, Johnson, Hall and Shabazz voted in favor of Tonia Miller Alderman Thomas voted in favor of David Moore

Upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Miller, and carried Eli Karatassos was appointed to the Savannah Zoning Board of Appeals with a term ending date of December 31, 2019.

The following were recommended for appointment to the Savannah Zoning Board of Appeals: Tonia Miller and David Moore. A vote was taken on each applicant with the following results: Aldermen Bell, Johnson, Hall and Shabazz voted in favor of Tonia Miller

Mayor DeLoach, Aldermen Miller, Thomas, Durrence, and Foster voted in favor of David Moore

Upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Miller, and carried David Moore was appointed to the Savannah Zoning Board of Appeals with a term ending date of December 31, 2019.

#### **Coastal Workforce Investment Board**

Upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Johnson and unanimously carried Brett Petrea and Andrea "Sissy" Dixon were appointed to the 2 Full Term positions ending March 31, 2020 on the Coastal Workforce Investment Board.

Non-Exclusive Revocable License to Cirque Italia Water Circus for Short-Term (8 Day) Use of the City Property Located at 4801 Meding Street (Formerly Fairgrounds). Cirque Italia Water Circus is seeking to conduct a big-tent family-friendly water circus from March 27 – April 3, 2017. The fairgrounds site has hosted fairs and events for decades and provides an opportunity for the City to license use of the property and generate interim income for short term events, film/television productions, and other uses until a future redevelopment plan for the property is finalized and redevelopment commences.

Cirque Italia (Licensee) is seeking to use approximately 8 acres of the 66.5 acre site for a bigtent event and associated parking. The licensee will pay the City a fee of \$1,000 per day, install a water-hydrant meter, facilitate restrooms and security, and indemnify the City against any claims or losses to persons or property during use of the site. The licensee will provide the City with insurance in accordance with requirements specified by Risk Management Department. The request has been reviewed by various City departments, including the City Attorney's Office, with no objections noted; except the Savannah Chatham Metropolitan Police Department requested the licensee provide a safety and security plan. The plan is in process of being submitted. No alcoholic beverages will be allowed on the premises, and operations are required to cease no later than 11:00 p.m. each night.

Non-exclusive revocable license to Cirque Italia Water Circus for short-term (8 day) use of the 4801 Meding Street from March 27 – April 3, 2017 and authorization for the City Manager to execute related documents. **Recommend approval**. Alderman Shabazz expressed her concern about this item being added to the agenda at late notice. She asked that she be involved in the conversations when individuals ask to use the site as she is the representative for the area and would like to be able to inform the community of the events. She concluded stating she believes it is a wonderful family friendly event and will benefit the City.

Inga Benton appeared asking who will be responsible for notifying the public about the event. Mayor DeLoach stated it will be the responsibility of Cirque Italia Water Circus.

Approved upon motion of Alderman Shabazz, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

Request to Declare Real Property Located at 225 Cumming Street and 1002 Cubbedge Street as Surplus and Available for Sale to the Public. The City acquired these properties via foreclosure after prior owners defaulted on loans. Staff is seeking approval to sell the properties to recover investment, reduce maintenance expenses and liability exposure resulting from continued ownership, and return the properties to the tax roll and economic productivity. This request has been reviewed by the Housing Department and the Real Property Services Department. If declared surplus, the properties will be offered for sale to the public by soliciting sealed bids with a request for proposals.

Request the real property located at 225 Cumming Street and 1002 Cubbedge Street be declared surplus and available for sale to the public. **Recommend approval**. Approved upon motion of Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Durrence, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

Request to Declare Real Property Located at 1002 Cubbedge Street as Surplus and Available For Sale to The Public. The City acquired this property via foreclosure after prior owners defaulted on a loan. Staff is seeking approval to sell the properties to recover investment, reduce maintenance expenses and liability exposure resulting from continued ownership, and return the properties to the tax roll and economic productivity.

This request has been reviewed by the Housing Department and the Real Property Services Department. If declared surplus, the properties will be offered for sale to the public by soliciting sealed bids with a request for proposals.

Request the real property located at 1002 Cubbedge Street be declared surplus and available for sale to the public. **Recommend approval**. Approved upon motion of Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Durrence, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

Request City-Owned Real Property Located at the Southeast Corner of Oleander Avenue and E. 38th Street (PIN: 2-0077-03-020) be Declared Surplus and Available for Sale. The sole adjoining property owner petitioned the City to acquire the property via petition 160424. The parcel appears to be a narrow remnant parcel of a prior developed lot. It is zoned R6, which requires a 60-foot-minimum lot width. The parcel has not been surveyed, but GIS and SAGIS maps indicate the lot is less than the minimum width requirement of the zoning. The petitioner is seeking to acquire the property to extend his side yard, remove some of the trees to reduce damage risks to his home, and better maintain remaining trees and landscaping in the area.

O.C.G.A. § 36-37-6 governs the disposition of municipal real property and provides an exception to the process of auction or solicitation of sealed bids when selling parcels of narrow strips of land, so shaped or so small as to be incapable of being used independently as zoned or under applicable subdivision or other development ordinances, to adjoining property owners where such sales facilitate the enjoyment of the highest and best use of abutting property owner's property. If this matter is approved, then the buyer will be required to obtain a current survey of the parcel to define its size and legal description, and the City will procure a current appraisal of the market value of the property. The appraised value would establish the sale price of the parcel.

The petition has been reviewed by Development Services, the Bureau of Public Works and Water Resources, and Real Property Services. No objections were noted.

Request City-owned real property located at the southeast corner of Oleander Avenue and E. 38th Street (PIN: 2-0077-03-020) be declared surplus and available for sale to the sole adjoining property owner at appraised market value, and authorization for the City Manager to execute a deed and related closing documents. **Recommend approval**. Approved upon motion of Alderman Hall, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried per the City Manager's recommendation.

<u>Declare Real Property Located at 601 E. Liberty Street (PIN 2-0014-14-002) as Surplus and Available For Sale to The Public</u>. The office building located at 601 E. Liberty Street contains five floors and +/- 33,000 square feet of gross building area.

In May 2014, the City Manager directed staff to contact the property owner and explore acquisition of this office property. The +/- 38,000-square-foot six-story Broughton Municipal Building (BMB) was in need of renovations and acquisition of the Liberty Building offered the opportunity to create a new customer service and administrative facility in close proximity to downtown that offered on-site parking and more convenient access for the public. The BMB could then potentially be declared surplus and sold for redevelopment by the private sector and restoration to the tax base. The Liberty Building was owned by the Catholic Church and its acquisition by the City did not have a negative impact on the tax roll.

At the April 2, 2015 regular scheduled meeting, City Council approved acquisition of the Liberty Street property and associated furniture and fixtures at a price of \$3,500,000. The property was acquired on August 10, 2015. While acquisition of the Liberty Building offered many strategic benefits, it did not cure the problem of operational inefficiencies associated with a widely disbursed network of City administrative facilities. A new strategic plan is being explored to consolidate City administrative facilities into one campus that generates enhanced customer access and services, improves operational efficiency and productivity, increases interdepartmental communications, and upgrades employee working conditions.

Declare real property located at 601 E. Liberty Street (PIN 2-0014-14-002) as surplus and available for sale to the public. **Recommend approval.** Alderman Hall stated he is opposed to the sale of this property because the same staff that proposed the purchase is the same staff that is now proposing the sale. He stated he was in favor of the purchase and finds it hard to believe and does not understand how it was a good idea then but not good for the City presently. He continued stating the City is going to remain stuck in the Broughton Municipal Building with the current parking restrictions for a number of years to come with no relief for the individuals that use the building daily.

Alderman Bell stated it is her understanding from the City Manager that the building is not being sold but rather giving staff the opportunity to see if there is interest from the private sector by issuing an RFP.

Alderman Miller stated he understands the concerns of Alderman Hall but that was then and this is now, there is a new Council and administration and he believes they are looking at moving forward. The building was great for continuing to piece mill what was being done in the past but the focus now is consolidating and it is important not to be locked in to something that may not have worked. He applauded the City Manager and staff for taking another look at it to see if there was another way out or a way to do something different.

Alderman Thomas stated it is not wise to play Council against Council and Administration against Administration as he has sat through four different Mayors. There have been good things and things that would have been done differently in each of the administrations carrying forward. He continued stating he is certain that when this administration leaves there will be things done that may be reflected back on that could be done differently. He stated he voted for the purchase and thought it was wise at the time as they were being triggered by what Ben Carter was doing with the investments on Broughton Street and saw the opportunity to increase

the size of the footprint for the City and move the offices from a congested area and possibly turn it into a tax generated base for the City coffers. He stated what is directing him is the estimated cost of the rehabilitation of the building combined with the purchase price is something that needs to be taken into consideration. He continued stating it is true we need to get off Broughton Street because it is congested, hard to get to and a facility that has outlived its purpose. He concluded stating he understand the sentiments of Alderman Hall but feels it is wise to see what could possibly come back and take those funds to invest in something instead of paying out millions to rehabilitate. He asked that everyone be respectful of everyone that has served in the seats because each of them came with good ideas and tried to do what was best for the City.

Alderman Hall asked how much money has been spent in the Liberty Street building thus far. City Manager Hernandez replied the building was purchased for \$3.5M, not including due diligence costs. \$1.4M has been put into environmental remediation or emergency structural repairs and there is an estimated \$3.3M left to go. Alderman Hall asked where the figures came from and what analysis was used. City manager Hernandez replied those figures were provided by the Assistant City Manager and the staff in the Capital Programs group

Approved upon motion of Alderman Durrence, seconded by Alderman Bell, and carried per the City Manager's recommendation with the following voting in favor: Mayor DeLoach, Aldermen Bell, Miller, Durrence, Thomas and Foster; Alderman Hall voted against the motion. Aldermen Johnson and Shabazz were out of the room.

#### **BIDS, CONTRACTS AND AGREEMENTS**

Upon a motion by Alderman Thomas, seconded by Alderman Bell, and unanimously carried, the following bids, contracts and agreements were approved per the City Manager's recommendations: (Aldermen Johnson and Shabazz were out of the room for this vote)

<u>Painting Materials for Summer Home Repair Program – Annual Contract Renewal – Event No. 3107</u>. Recommend approval to renew an annual contract for painting materials with The Sherwin Williams Company in the amount of \$29,059.22. The Housing Department will use the materials as part of the Summer Home Repair Program.

Each year the Program matches volunteer organizations with homes in need of repair owned by low-income Savanah residents. The volunteer organizations provide the labor, while the City provides the supplies and coordination. Using this partnership, the City leverages significant private investment to rehabilitate hundreds of homes each year, improving living conditions for our most vulnerable citizens while addressing chronic blight.

This contract has increased by \$895.28 due to an increase in raw material pricing. The Housing Department has agreed to this increase. The original contract was for \$28,163.94.

Bids were originally received February 25, 2014. The contract was originally approved in Council on March 21, 2014. This is the second of three renewal options available. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Needed. Terms: Net 30

Days. The bidder was:

L.B. The Sherwin Williams Company (Savannah, GA) (B)

\$28,163.94\*

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Community Development Fund/Emergency Repair/Other Contractual Service (Account No. 221-3259-51295). A Pre-Bid Conference was not conducted as this was an annual contract renewal. (B)Indicates local, non-minority owned business. (\*)Indicates original bid pricing. **Recommend approval**.

Construction Testing Services – Annual Contract Renewal – Event No. 3604. Recommend approval to renew an annual contract for construction testing services with Whitaker Laboratory, Inc. (Primary) and Terracon Consultants, Inc. (Secondary) in an amount not to exceed \$50,000.00. The services will be used in various projects throughout the City and will include approximately 78 different tests such as soil testing, pavement testing, structural concrete testing, environmental testing, industrial hygiene testing, and special inspections determined by the International Building Code.

The average hourly rate for the primary contractor is \$74.44 for professional services and \$103.73 for testing services.

Bids were originally received October 20, 2015. The contract was originally approved in Council on February 18, 2016. This is the first of two renewal options available. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Needed. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidders were:

		Professional Services	/Testing Services
L.B.	Whitaker Laboratory, Inc. (B) (Primary)	\$74.44*/	\$103.73*
	(Savannah, GA)		
L.B.	Terracon Consultants (D) (Secondary)	\$87.13* /	\$125.76*
	(Thunderbolt, GA)		

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Various Funds. A Pre-Bid Conference was not conducted as this is an annual contract renewal. (B)Indicates local non-minority owned business. (D)Indicates non-local non-minority owned business. (\*)Indicates average hourly rate. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Swimming Pool Chemicals – Annual Contract Renewal – Event No. 3961</u>. Recommend approval to renew an annual contract for swimming pool chemicals with Savannah Brush & Chemical, Inc. in the amount of \$47,468.75. The swimming pool chemicals will be used in various City-owned swimming pools and by the President Street Water Reclamation Plant to treat the water system.

Bids were originally received March 8, 2016. The contract was originally approved in Council on March 31, 2016. This is the first of three renewal options available. The contract term will be from April 1, 2017 to March 31, 2018. Delivery: As Needed. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidders were:

Savannah Brush & Chemical, Inc. (B)	\$ 47,468.75
(Savannah, GA)	
Leslie's Poolmart, Inc. (D) (Partial Bid)	\$ 47,798.55
The Dycho Company, Inc. (D)	\$ 51,038.00
Hawkins, Inc. (D)	\$ 51,088.58
	(Savannah, GA) Leslie's Poolmart, Inc. (D) (Partial Bid) The Dycho Company, Inc. (D)

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Buildings and Grounds/Chemicals (Account No. 101-6120-51323) and Internal Service Fund/No Department/ Inventory-Central Stores (Account No. 611-0000-11330). A Pre-Bid Conference was not conducted as this is an annual contract renewal. (B)Indicates local, non-minority owned business. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Air, Fuel, and Oil Filters – Annual Contract – Event No. 4324</u>. Recommend approval to award an annual contract for air, fuel and oil filters to TPH Acquisition, LLLP, D.B.A. The Parts House, in the amount of \$28,362.30. The annual contract will allow Vehicle Maintenance staff to maintain a supply of filters on-site in the parts warehouse to be used during preventative maintenance services.

This bid was advertised, opened, and reviewed. Five bids were received; however, two were deemed non-responsive as they did not acknowledge all issued addenda. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidders were:

L.B.	TPH Acquisitions, LLLP (Garden City, GA) (D)	\$ 28,362.30
	Parks Auto Parts, Inc. (D)	\$ 35,060.71
	TNT Fleet Supply, LLC/TNT Parts (D)	\$ 41,797.64

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Internal Service Fund/Internal Service Fund/Inventory-Vehicle Parts (Account No. 611-0000-11325). A Pre-Bid Conference was conducted and one vendor attended. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Truck and Tractor Tires – Annual Contract – Event No. 4644</u>. Recommend approval to award an annual contract for truck and tractor tires to SOS Radial Tire Service, Inc. in the amount of \$187,565.41. The tires will be used by the Vehicle Maintenance Department.

This bid was advertised, opened, and reviewed. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidders were:

L.B.	SOS Radial Tire Service, Inc. (Garden City, GA) (D)	\$187,565.41
	Belle Creole, LLC dba Nevil Tire Service (D)	\$190,902.10
	Dorsey Tire Company (D)	\$204,558.00
	Goodyear Commercial Tire & Service Centers (D)	\$213,824.00
	GCR Tire and Service (D)	\$215,671.04

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Internal Service Fund/Internal Service Fund/Inventory-Vehicle Parts (Account No. 611-0000-11325). A Pre-Bid Conference was conducted and four vendors attended. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Vehicle Batteries – Annual Contract – Event No. 4646</u>. Recommend approval to award an annual contract for vehicle batteries to TNT Fleet Supply, LLC in the amount of \$41,889.77. The vehicle batteries will be used by the Vehicle Maintenance Department.

This bid was advertised, opened, and reviewed. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidders were:

L.B.	TNT Fleet Supply, Inc. (Garden City, GA) (D)	\$ 41,889.77
	Interstate Battery System of Savannah (D)	\$ 43,787.34
	Parks Auto Parts, Inc. (D)	\$ 44,859.85
	O'Reilly Automotive Stores, Inc. (D)	\$ 54,279.76

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Internal Service Fund/Internal Service Fund/Inventory-Vehicle Parts (Account No. 611-0000-11325). A Pre-Bid Conference was conducted and one vendor attended. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Goodyear Fire Truck Tires – Annual Contract – Event No. 4674</u>. Recommend approval to award an annual contract for Goodyear fire truck tires to The Goodyear Tire & Rubber Company in the amount of \$99,390.00. The Vehicle Maintenance Department will use the tires for fire truck tire replacements.

This bid was advertised, opened and reviewed. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidders were:

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Internal Service Fund/Internal Service Fund/Inventory-Vehicle Parts (Account No. 611-0000-11325). A Pre-Bid Conference was conducted and two vendors attended. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Whitaker Street Sidewalk Widening – Sole Source – Event No. 4991</u>. Recommend approval to procure design services from Coastal Civil Engineering in the amount of \$15,160.00. The Traffic Engineering Department will use the services to complete final design plans and construction services for the construction of the sidewalk widening on Whitaker Street from Bay Street to Saint Julian Street.

This is a sole source because Coastal Civil Engineering previously prepared the plans for the sidewalk widening on both sides of Whitaker Street between Bay Street and Broughton Street. Awarding to another vendor would result in duplicated services. The total amount of this contract to date is \$60,703.88.

### S.S. Coastal Civil Engineering (B) (Savannah, GA)

\$ 15,160.00

Recommend approval to procure design services from Coastal Civil Engineering in the amount of \$15,160.00. Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Capital Improvements Fund/Capital Improvement Projects/Other Costs/Whitaker Street Sidewalk (Account No. 311-9207-52842-SP0224). **Recommend approval**.

<u>Archaeological Services for Stump Removal – Contract Modification No. 1 - Event No. 4823</u>. Recommend approval of Contract Modification No. 1 to Environmental Services, Inc. (Primary), Cultural Resource Analysts, Inc. (Secondary), and New South Associates, Inc. (Tertiary) in the estimated amount of \$91,250.00.

The original contract was for archaeological services for the removal of tree stumps. As mandated by FEMA and the Georgia State Historic Preservation Office, an archaeologist is required to investigate the contents of the soil when removing uprooted trees from historic properties. Secondary and tertiary vendors were selected to ensure sufficient archaeological resources are available during the stump removal process to avoid unnecessary delays. This contract modification is needed to provide archaeological services for approximately 250 tree stumps in addition to the 40 that were originally identified.

This contract was originally approved on a small purchase agenda on February 7, 2017 in the amount of \$14,600.00. The total amount of this contract now requires Council approval. The total amount of this contract to date, including this modification, is \$105,850.00.

Recommend approval of Contract Modification No. 1 to Environmental Services, Inc. (Primary), Cultural Resource Analysts, Inc. (Secondary), and New South Associates, Inc. (Tertiary) in the estimated amount of \$91,250.00. Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Sanitation Fund/Refuse Disposal/Other Contractual Service/Hurricane Matthew Expenses (Account No. 511-7103-51295-RB0114). **Recommend approval**.

<u>Mobility and Parking Services – Annual Contract Renewal – Event No. 3327</u>. Recommend approval to renew an annual contract for security services with Sunstates Security in the estimated amount of \$746,688.40. The security services will be used to secure City facilities at City Hall, Broughton Municipal Building, the Gamble Building, City parking garages, and Ellis Square. This renewal includes an increase of \$0.50 per hour for the unarmed security guards for the parking garages to bring those wages closer to industry standards. This renewal also includes changing the unarmed guards in Ellis Square to armed guards. The Risk Management and Mobility and Parking Services departments have agreed to these increases. The original contract was for \$718,072.60. Nine proposals were originally received. Of those

nine, five were deemed qualified and fully evaluated. Their fee proposals were opened and the proposers were interviewed.

The method used for this procurement was the request for proposal, which evaluates criteria in addition to cost. Proposals were evaluated on the basis of qualifications and experience, wages, benefits, training, references, local vendor participation, and fees.

Proposals were originally received on July 7, 2015. The contract was originally approved in Council on January 7, 2016. This is the first of four renewal options. The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The proposers were:

\$ 718,072.60*
\$ 629,052.84*
\$ 721,962.06*
\$ 691,629.12*
\$ 768,312.00*

Proposers	Qualifications & Experience	Wages, Benefits, & Training	References	Local Participation	Fees	Total (100 pts)
	(40 pts)	(20 pts)	(10 pts)	(5 pts)	(25 pts)	
Sunstates Security	37.9	20	9.3	0	21.9	89.1
Dynamic Security	35	13.8	10	0	25	83.8
Norred & Associates	34.9	17	9	0	21.8	82.7
Security Associates of Coastal Georgia	20.8	15	5.3	5	22.7	68.8
AP Security	10.7	5.7	4.7	5	20.5	46.6

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, General Fund/Risk Administration/Security Guard Services (Account No. 101-1155-51241) and Parking Services Fund/Parking Garages/Security Guard Services (Account No. 561-1114-51241). A Pre-Proposal Conference was not conducted as this is an annual contract renewal. (B)Indicates local, non-minority owned business. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. (\*)Indicates original proposal pricing. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Crane Carrier Chassis – Sole Source – Event No. 3996</u>. Recommend approval to procure seven additional rear loader chassis from Crane Carrier Company in the amount of \$1,092,966.00. The Residential Refuse Department will use the rear loader chassis to replace trucks which are no longer economical to repair or operate.

In 1999, the City standardized on the Crane Carrier chassis for refuse trucks. These are the only available chassis which allow the cab to sit low to the ground, providing easy access with a walk-through design. These features reduce staff injuries and provide a more ergonomic interior with increased crew seating. Standardizing on one chassis reduces parts inventory and

maintenance costs. The cost per chassis is \$156,138.00.

Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The vendor is:

#### S.S. Crane Carrier Company (Tulsa, OK) (D)

\$ 1,092,966.00

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Vehicle Replacement Fund/Vehicle Purchases/Vehicular Equipment (Account No. 613-9230-51515). A Pre-Bid Conference was not conducted as this is a sole source procurement. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Rear Loader Refuse Bodies – Event No. 4110</u>. Recommend approval to procure seven additional rear loader truck bodies from Consolidated, D.B.A. Wastebuilt, in the amount of \$545,839.00. The rear loader truck bodies will replace trucks in the Residential Refuse fleet that are no longer economical to repair or operate. The awarded bidder agreed to hold pricing for these truck bodies. This bid was originally approved by Council on May 12, 2016 for the purchase of six truck bodies. The cost per truck body is \$77,977.00.

The bid was advertised, opened, and reviewed. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The bidder was:

#### L.B. Consolidated, D.B.A. Wastebuilt (Smyrna, GA) (D)

\$467,862.00\*

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Vehicle Replacement Fund/Vehicle Purchases/Vehicular Equipment (Account No. 613-9230-51515). A Pre-Bid Conference was conducted and one vendor attended. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. (\*)Indicates original bid pricing. **Recommend approval**.

Bacon Park Golf Course Hurricane Damages – Emergency Purchase – Event No. 5003. Notification of an emergency procurement of services, material, and equipment from O.C. Welch Golf Properties, Inc. in the amount of \$59,998.62. O.C. Welch Golf Properties, Inc. is the vendor currently managing and operating the Bacon Park Golf Course. These items and services were used by the vendor in the clean-up effort for damages resulting from Hurricane Matthew. Under the City's contract with this vendor, the City is responsible for any damages to the property due to an act of God.

Delivery: Immediately. Terms: Net 30 Days. The vendor was:

#### E.P. O.C. Welch Golf Properties, Inc. (Savannah, GA) (B)

\$59,998.62

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Golf Course Fund/Golf Course/Other Contractual Service/Hurricane Matthew Costs (Account No. 541-6151-51295-RB114). A Pre-Bid Conference was not conducted as this was an emergency procurement. (B)Indicates local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Fuel Management Annual Agreement – Sole Source – Event No. 5007</u>. Recommend approval to procure an annual fuel management agreement from Orpak USA in the amount of \$25,452.00. The Vehicle Maintenance Department uses this fuel management system to continuously track and manage fuel operations of all three City fueling facilities. The system tracks usage and enables operators to refuel vehicles without manually entering vehicle data at each site. The system also prevents fuel theft because the program only allows vehicles with programed fuel rings or fobs to obtain fuel. Additionally, the vendor provides ongoing assistance for resolving any issues related to the hardware or software.

This is a sole source because this vendor is the original developer of the software. It is critical to have support from the original developer to ensure knowledgeable and timely support from the vendor when the need arises.

Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The vendor is:

#### S.S. Orpak USA (Hackensack, NJ) (D)

\$ 25,452.00

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Internal Service Fund/Fleet Management/Data Processing Equipment Maintenance (Account No. 611-1131-51251). A Pre-Bid Conference was not conducted as this is a sole source. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Office Supplies – Annual Contract Renewal – Event No. 3649</u>. Recommend approval to renew an annual contract for office supplies with Staples Advantage in an amount not to exceed \$500,000.00. This contract will be used by City staff to procure office supplies, copy paper, office equipment, and small furniture items.

The method used for this procurement was the request for proposal, which evaluates criteria in addition to cost. Proposals were received and evaluated on the basis of qualifications and experience, including distribution capability, a user friendly website, discount pricing and rebates, references, local presence, and fees. Proposals were received from three vendors. All three vendors made presentations to a selection committee comprised of bureau representatives. Additionally, a review of a sample supply list of the most frequently ordered items was made. Each vendor's proposed discount pricing and rebates were evaluated by the Finance Department.

The Staples Advantage supply list indicates discount pricing for each item on the list. Discounts are offered for office supplies at 67%, paper at 78-84.54%, small furniture at 55%, technology at 40%, OEM ink and toner at 38%, remanufactured ink and toner at 55%, Staples brand products at 70%, and miscellaneous items at 40%. Additionally, they offer a \$6.00 credit applied to every order placed over \$200.00. To date, the City has received \$5,102.00 in instant credits on large order rebates for the first year of this contract. It is projected that the City will receive a volume rebate of \$9,500.00 for the first year as well.

Proposals were originally received on January 5, 2016. This proposal was advertised, opened, and reviewed. The contract was originally approved in Council on March 31, 2016. This is the

first of three renewal options available. The contract term will be from March 31, 2017 to March 30, 2018. Delivery: As Needed. Terms: Net 30 Days. The proposers were:

#### B.P. Staples Advantage (Savannah, GA) (B)

\$153,694.87\*

VIP Office (F) \$144,963.76\*

Office Services (B)

\$163,051.24\*

Proposer	Qualifications and Experience (25 pts)	User Friendly Website (25 pts)	References (5 pts)	Discounted Pricing Rebates (20 pts)	Local Vendor Participation (5 pts)	Fees (20 pts)	Total (100 pts)
Staples Advantage	25	24.8	4.85	20	5	18.86	98.51
VIP Office	16	19	4.42	12	0	20	71.42
Office Services	12.8	17.8	3.71	8	5	17.78	65.09

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, Various accounts. A Pre-Proposal Conference was not conducted as this is an annual contract renewal. (B)Indicates a local, non-minority owned business. (F)Indicates a non-local, woman-owned business. (\*)Indicates pricing on frequently ordered items. **Recommend approval**.

<u>ShotSpotter</u> – <u>Sole Source</u> – <u>Event No. 4886</u>. Recommend approval to renew an annual contract with ShotSpotter, Inc. in the amount of \$135,000.00. ShotSpotter is a gunfire detection system used by the Savannah Chatham Metropolitan Police Department to aid in crime reduction. This system can identify, record, and locate gunshots and explosive events to notify law enforcement within seconds of shots being fired. The system also provides law enforcement with critical awareness, such as the number of shots fired and shooter position. This is a sole source because ShotSpotter, Inc. is the only vendor offering this patent-protected technology.

The contract term will be from March 16, 2017 to March 15, 2018. Delivery: As Requested. Terms: Net 30 Days. The vendor is:

#### S.S. ShotSpotter, Inc. (D)

\$ 135,000.00

Funds are available in the 2017 Budget, General Fund/Patrol and Special Operations/Professional Purchases Services (Account No. 101-4210-51238). A Pre-Proposal Conference was not conducted as this is a sole source procurement. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

<u>Airport</u>. The Savannah Airport Commission requests approval to purchase one 2017 Ford F-150 super cab truck from Wade Ford in the amount of \$25,586.00. This new vehicle purchase will be utilized by Airport Operations and Environmental Services.

The following bids were received:

L.B. Wade Ford – Smyrna, GA (D) \$ 25,586.00 JC Lewis Ford – Savannah, GA (B) \$ 26,438.56

(B)Indicates local, non-minority owned business. (D)Indicates non-local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

CAD and Police Software - Event 3761 – Savannah/Hilton Head International Airport. The Savannah Airport Commission (SAC) requests approval of a contract with Southern Software in the amount of \$74,898.00 for Computer Aided Dispatch (CAD), and Police Software. The Commission advertised a Request for Proposals (RFP) from qualified vendors for the deployment and integration of a state-of-the-art, integrated Airport Police Department, CAD, Records Management System, and Mobile Data Information System. The proposer will be responsible to provide all the necessary services and installation to fulfill the requirements stated in the RFP. An evaluation committee composed of SAC police, information technology, and engineering staff evaluated and ranked the proposals in accordance with the criteria provided in the RFP. The highest ranked proposal was submitted by Southern Software. Southern Software will furnish and install the requested CAD and Police Software. Recommend approval.

<u>2017 Police Interceptor - Event 4905 – Savannah/Hilton Head International Airport</u>. The Savannah Airport Commission requests approval to purchase one 2017 Police Interceptor from JC Lewis Ford in the amount of \$26,277.28 for the Airport Police Department (APD). The new interceptor will replace APD Unit #9.

The following bids were received:

L.B. JC Lewis Ford – Savannah, GA (B) \$ 26,277.28 Dan Vaden Chevrolet – Savannah, GA (B) \$ 28,450.00 (B)Indicates local, non-minority owned business. **Recommend approval**.

#### **Announcements**

Alderman Bell stated she received a call from a concerned constituent in reference to the water bills who informed her that she was told after March 17<sup>th</sup> the City of Savannah will begin disconnecting services for past due accounts. City Manager Hernandez replied at some point in the near future certainly not any day soon after March 17<sup>th</sup>, he believes staff is looking at May at the earliest. Alderman Bell asked that the information be communicated with the citizens especially the seniors as they are misinformed and concerned.

Mayor DeLoach asked everyone to have a safe St. Patrick's Day.

Alderman Hall asked for an update on SPLOST projects in his area. City Manager Hernandez stated there are 355 Capital and SPLOST Projects total and he plans to give Council a status of each of them. Alderman Thomas asked that a report on collections to date be included and maybe he is correct in thinking he should hire a manager to focus on that area.

Alderman Thomas stated there is an employ crisis in the City of Savannah he stated business people are having a difficult time finding employees and he is trying to analyze what the issue is. He stated there isn't a large pool of individuals out there. He suggested the City possibly have a job or employment fair.

Mayor DeLoach recessed the meeting back to the Media Room for an Executive Session on Real Estate upon motion of Alderman Bell, seconded by Alderman Miller, and unanimously carried.

Upon completion of this session, a motion was made to come out of Executive Session by Alderman Johnson, seconded by Alderman Thomas, and unanimously carried.

Dyanne C. Reese, MMC

Ayanne G. Reese

Clerk of Council